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PROCEEDTINGS
(Transcript follows in sequence from Volume
14.)
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: If T am not mistaken, OPC,
I think you have your final witness today.
MS. WESSLING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. At
this time, OPC would call witness Bill Schultz.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Schultz, when you are
settled, raise your right hand to be sworn in?
Whereupon,
HELMUTH W. SCHULTZ
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:
THE WITNESS: I do.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MS. WESSLING:
Q All right. Good afternoon, Mr. Schultz.
A Good afternoon.
Q Would you please state your full name, and

spell your last name for the record?
A I am Helmuth W. Schultz, III, S-C-H-U-L-T-Z.
Q Thank you.

And did you cause to be filed prefiled direct
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expert testimony in this docket on June 9th, 20252

A I did.

Q Do you have any corrections to your prefiled
testimony?

A I have three pages where a correction needs to
be made.

Q All right. Please list those corrections.

A Yes. On page 31, lines six and seven, the

dollar values that are there actually match the dollar
values in my exhibits, the difference is the exhibits
are in thousands of dollars and these don't reflect the
last three zeros, so each of the numbers need to have
three zeros added to them.

Q Are there any other corrections?

A Yes. On page 36, on line 18, the dollar wvalue
of 139,000,497 is missing a zero.

Q All right. I believe you mentioned there was
one more.

A Yes. On page 38, line seven, it's the same
scenario as the first one. The numbers on line seven
each need the three zeros put behind them.

Q All right. So notwithstanding those
corrections to your testimony, are those numbers
correctly reflected within your exhibits?

A Yes, they are.
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1 Q And if T were to ask you the same questions

2 today, would your answers be the same?

3 A Yes, this they would.

4 MS. WESSLING: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.
5 Schultz's testimony be entered into the record as

6 though read.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

8 MS. WESSLING: Thank you.

9 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

10 Helmuth W. Schultz was inserted.)
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Mr. Schultz, did you -- did your prefiled
testimony in this docket also contained seven exhibits
labeled HWS-1 through HWS-77?

A Yes.

MS. WESSLING: And for the record, I believe
those exhibits have been identified on the CEL as
Exhibits 188 through 194.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MS. WESSLING:
Q Mr. Schultz, do you have any corrections to

make to any of your exhibits?

A Not that I am aware of.

Q And have you prepared a summary of your
testimony?

A Yes, I have.

Q All right. If you could, go ahead and please
provide that. Thank you.

A Good afternoon, Commissioners, staff,
intervenors and customers.

FPL requested an increase in base rates of
$2.5 billion over the two-year period 2026 and '27. The
request also seeks to increase the storm reserve from
220 million to 300 million. FPL has also included a tax

adjustment mechanism to replace the RSAM, and a proposed

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3322

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

SoBRA mechanism for 2028 and 2029 solar and battery
projects. The tax adjustment mechanism should not be
allowed for many reasons, including that it essentially
provides FPL with a guaranteed return.

My testimony recommends adjustments of a
number of costs in rate base and cost of service. I
won't be addressing them all in my summary, as there are
numerous ones.

The rate base includes an excessive amount of
plant held for future us use. This includes properties
that have been held for more than 25 years, and were not
addressed in the 2024 or the 2025 ten-year site plans.
The '26 property -- the 2026 properties cost customers
in excess of $117 million before the revenue requirement
multiplier applied and the property taxes are added
without any benefit for customers. The requirement for
filing a ten-year site plan allows for long-term
planning, and allowing the company to include plant
beyond that timeline requires customers to pay for
properties that are so distant they are based primarily
on speculation.

My testimony also includes recommended
adjustments to capital additions based on OPC Witness
Dauphinais. And if the Commission were to determine

that his adjustments weren't fully supported, I have
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recommended an alternative based upon historical trends
of cost compared to what has been put into service and
forecasted.

A major concern is the FPL request for 0&M
payroll sentence. It is overstated because the company
has reflected an increase of 315 employees over the 2024
actual employee complement of 9,112, and has a plant
complement in 2026 of 9,382, and in 2027 of 9,427. The
real issue here is the company provided no testimony to
support adding all these positions.

The March '25 complement turned out to be 46
positions less than the 2024 average. And the company
has historic actual employee complement is significantly
lower than the historical plan complement. In fact,
this is supported by an issue that occurred with the
2021 settlement being made, and a reduction made in 2022
of 424 positions after that settlement.

Another contributing factor to the company's
overstatement is they included in 2026 and 2027 an O&M
allocation of payroll of 66 percent and 67 percent
respectively. This compares to the 2024 0O&M percentage
of 56.6 percent. They have an increase in capital
spending, yet have a decrease in the amount of
capitalization.

Another unsupported cost is the incentive
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1 comp. The inclusion of incentive comp or goals are not
2 set to incentivize employees to perform above what is

3 expected is not Jjustified.

4 Maintenance costs requested are excessive

5 based on actual historical costs typically being less

6 than the plan spending. The company performance that

7 historically results in actuals below forecasted costs
8 should not be ignored as it was -- would award the

9 company costs that will likely not occur.

10 Another problem is the insurance costs. The
11 company has reflected a significant increase in

12 insurance costs in 2025, and then compounded on to that
13 in '26 and '27. That significant increase is not

14 supported by any documentation in this filing.

15 Similarly, the company has asked for an

16 increase 1in injuries and damages. This is a result of
17 an accrual that was deferred prior to the respective

18 rate periods that are in here, and they are asking to
19 shift at that money that should be just reflected in the

20 2024 year and 2025 if need be, but not '26 and '27.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Schultz, we are out of
22 time. Can you start to bring in your summary for a
23 landing?

24 THE WITNESS: Certainly.

25 I simply reflected my recommendations. They

premier-reporting.com
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are detailed in my testimony, and I have reflected
the recommendations based upon other witnesses in
my testimony. And my recommendations resulted in a

revenue sufficiency of $620 million for 2026.

this time, OPC tenders Mr. Schultz for

cross—-examination.

Mr.

Chairman.

Thank vyou.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

MS. WESSLING: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And at

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
FEL?

MS. McMANAMON: No questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No guestions. Thank vyou,

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FETA.

MR. MAY: We have no questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: FRF does not have questions.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

MR. BURNETT: No questions.

Premier Reporting
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

2 MR. STILLER: No qguestions.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, do we have
4 any questions?

5 Seeing none, back to OPC for redirect.

6 MS. WESSLING: Thank you. At this time, OPC
7 asks that Mr. Schultz's previously identified

8 exhibits now be entered into the record.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Assuming no objections,

10 seeing none, so moved.

11 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 188-194 were received
12 into evidence.)

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Seeing -- 1is there anything
14 else that needs to be entered into the record?

15 Seeing none.

16 Thank you, Mr. Schultz. You may be excused.
17 MS. WESSLING: Thank you. And I just want to
18 thank all the parties for accommodating the date
19 certain for our witnesses.
20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Absolutely. Thank you.
21 (Witness excused.)
22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. So the next
23 witnesses -- group of witnesses we have up is for
24 FETA.
25 MR. MAY: Yes, Your Honor.

premier-reporting.com
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CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Are you ready to call your
witnesses?

MR. MAY: Sure. FEIA would call Mr. Robert
Provine to the stand.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Provine, do you mind,
when you get settled, just continue standing and
raise your right hand?

Whereupon,

ROBERT PROVINE
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you. Feel free to
get settled in.

Over to you guys once your witness is ready.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. MAY:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Provine.
A Good afternoon.
Q Would you please state your full name and

business address for the record?

A Robert Provine. 1204 South Congress
Boulevard, Austin, Texas.

Q And by whom are you employed and in what

capacity?
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1 A I am employed by Timberline Real Estate

2 Partners, where I serve as Chief Operating Officer, and
3 I am a partner. I also serve as President of the

4 Florida Energy for Innovation Association, which we

5 refer to as FEIA.

6 Q On June 9 of this year, did you prepare and

7 cause to be filed in this case 13 pages of prefiled

8 direct testimony?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Do you have any edits to that prefiled

11 testimony?

12 A Yes. I have a few minor cleanup edits to

13 remove passing reference to two FEIA witnesses, Buddy
14 Rizer and Mohamed Ahmed who have been withdrawn and are
15 no longer able to participate, one for health reasons
lo and one due to preexisting international business travel
17 commitments.

18 Q Very briefly, can you walk us through those
19 minor edits?

20 A Yes, 1it's Just a few.

21 On page six, line nine, remove the reference
22 to Witness Rizer and Witness Ahmed. On page seven, line
23 19, remove the reference to Witness Rizer. On page

24 nine, line 16, remove the reference to Witness Ahmed.

25 On page nine, line 19, strike the sentence that begins

premier-reporting.com
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1 FEIA Witness Rizer. On page nine, line 22, strike the

2 sentence that begins in addition Witness Ahmed. On page
3 10, line 10, remove the reference to Witness Ahmed. And
4 finally, on page 12, lines one and two, remove the

5 reference to Witness Rizer.

6 Q Do you have any other edits to your prefiled

7 direct testimony?

8 A No.

9 Q Mr. Provine, with those minor edits noted, if

10 I were to ask you the same questions today that are

11 contained in your prefiled direct testimony, would your

12 answers be the same?

13 A Yes.

14 MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, I would ask that the
15 prefiled direct testimony of Mr. Provine be entered
16 into the record as though read.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

18 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

19 Robert Provine was 1inserted.)
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MR. MAY:
Q Mr. Provine, have you attached any exhibits to
your prefiled testimony?
A Yes. My CV is attached as Exhibit PR-1.
MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, I would note for the
record that Exhibit PR-1 is identified as Exhibit
No. 231 in the Comprehensive Exhibit List.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
BY MR. MAY:
Q Do you have any changes to that exhibit,
Mr. Provine?
A No.
Q Have you prepared a brief summary of your

prefiled testimony?

A Yes.

Q Would you please provide a very brief summary?

A Good afternoon, Chairman La Rosa and
Commissioners. My testimony addresses three topics.

First, I explain that FEIA is an associlation
comprised of companies that are actively developing data
centers within FPL's service area, as well as their
affiliates. 75 percent of FEIA's members are existing
electric customers of FPL.

Second, I explain that FEIA intervened in this

proceeding because 1t and its members had substantial
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1 concerns about the rates, terms and conditions contained
2 in FPL's originally proposed large load contract service
3 tariff, as well as concerns regarding the overall rate

4 request.

5 Third, my testimony explains the data centers
6 can bring significant economic development and other

7 benefits to the people of Florida, benefits that can be
8 achieved without burdening the general body of

9 ratepayers.

10 That concludes my summary.

11 MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, FEIA would tender
12 Mr. Provine for cross-examination.

13 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

14 OPC?

15 MR. PONCE: Thank you.

16 EXAMINATION

17 BY MR. PONCE:

18 Q Good afternoon, Mr. Provine.
19 A Hello.
20 Q Before getting into your testimony, I would

21 just like some background on FEIA.

22 FEIA has four members, right-?
23 A Correct.
24 Q One of these members is Timberline Investment

25 Partners, LLC?
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A Yes.
Q Now, is your employer Timberline Real Estate
Partners, the same entity as FEIA member Timberline

Investment Partners?

A Timberline Investment Partners is a subsidiary
thereof.
Q And then of the remaining members, only three

are current FPL customers, right?

A Correct.

Q And of those -- of FEIA's four members, only
two have requested engineering studies from FPL?

A Two are currently under engineering studies.

Q Those studies -- well, let me ask. Have those
studies been finished yet?

A The two that are ongoing are still ongoing, so
not yet completed.

Q Regardless of whether those studies have been

accepted or not, it's true that FPL doesn't anticipate

any large load customers until 2018 -- excuse me, 2028,
right?

A That's my understanding. Yes.

Q So even if a FEIA member accepted the results

of an FPL engineering study on January 1, 2026, there
are no guarantees that their data center will be

operational by 2028?
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A No.

Q Now, is it fair to say that it is speculative
whether a FEIA member will be affected by the LLCS
tariffs at all?

MR. MAY: Objection. He is asking for whether
the witness believes something is legally
speculative. I think that asks for a legal
conclusion.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Can you rephrase the
question that doesn't ask for a —--

MR. PONCE: TIf I could respond. I wasn't
asking for a legal conclusion.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you rephrase the
question?

MR. PONCE: Sure, I will try.

BY MR. PONCE:

Q The LLCS customers only apply to data centers
at 25 megawatts or higher, with an 85 percent or higher
load factor?

A Any user that would be 25 megawatts or greater
under the original proposal, yes. It's not specific to
data centers.

Q Since no FEIA member has accepted an
engineering study yet, that means there haven't been any

plans to break ground anywhere, right?
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A There 1s lots of activity going on on the
sites, actually, in advance, because these are very
long-term projects, so there is a lot of entitlement and
work that has to happen, you know, long in advance of
the commencement of actually breaking ground.

Q Given that no FEIA members are currently
operating a data center that has 25 megawatts or higher,
and that of the two that have requested engineering
studies, those studies have not been complete yet. I am
not asking as a legal conclusion, but just based on
these facts, there is no guarantee that any FEIA member
will be affected by these tariffs, right?

A Well, FEIA members are also general service
demand, large demand, general service non-demand,
residential, and et cetera, so they would be impacted
regardless as ratepayers.

Q Well, these LLCS tariffs are for commercial
and industrial customers, right?

A Specifically for LLCS?

Q Correct. So you mentioned residential how
would he this be affected, then?

A I am sorry, could you rephrase your -- restate
your question, please?

Q Which question?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: The last question is the
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question he was asking.
BY MR. PONCE:

Q So given that the LLCS tariffs affect
commercial and industrial, why, then, would residential
be affected?

A I don't believe -- I thought were you
referring to FEIA members holistically.

Q Turning to your testimony, you support the
idea that data centers will bring economic benefits to
Florida, right-?

A I am sorry, can you re-— I couldn't hear you.

Q Turning to your testimony, you support the
idea that data centers will bring economic benefits to
Florida, right?

A Yes.

Q Isn't it true that reliability concerns have
historically deterred data center development in
Florida®?

A Historically Florida has not been a primary
data center designation because of perceived risk
associated with storms, but that has materially changed
over the last several years with the growth of AI and
the demand-side of that equation has grown dramatically,
and has led data center developers and end users to look

to new market such as Florida, which they very actively
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1 looking at at this time.
2 Q And some of those other concerns preventing
3 data center development include elevated insurance

4 costs®?

5 A Yes.
6 Q And also elevated construction costs?
7 A Yes, moderately, correct, as with any

8 development type in Florida.

9 Q You mentioned hurricanes. Subject to check,
10 didn't Hurricane TIan require eight restoration days for
11 FPL to restore power in 20227
12 A I don't have those -- I don't have that data
13 to hand.

14 And one thing I would say relevant to that is
15 that data centers plug directly into the transmission
16 network of grids and not through the distribution

17 network. So when these storms happen, it's usually the
18 distribution network that goes down, not the

19 transmission network, which are much more hardened. So
20 it's very rare that the transmission network goes down.
21 But that -- your specific question, I do not have data
22 to hand for that specific storm.

23 Q It's fair to say, though, that storms in

24 recent years have knocked out power for FPL customers,

25  right?
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1 A Again, I need to see the specifics, because
2 from a data center perspective, what's relevant is, is
3 the generation and transmission network down, not the
4 distribution network.

5 It's almost invariably the distribution

6 network that goes down in the storm, and not the

I transmission network, off which the data center -- users
8 of scale such as a data center would be pulling the

9 power directly from the high capacity transmission

10 lines.

11 Q It is, nonetheless, possible for those

12 transmission centers to be down, too, though, right-?

13 A Anything is possible, but it's very rare.

14 0 Don't data centers need to run continuously?
15 A Yes.

16 Q And don't data centers use a range of on-site

17 generation and energy storage solutions to ensure no

18 interruptions during switchover?

19 MR. MAY: Objection. That question is
20 compound. There is three or four questions
21 embedded in his inquiry.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you unfold that a
23 little?

24 MR. PONCE: Sure.

25 BY MR. PONCE:

premier-reporting.com
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Q Data centers use on-site generation to ensure
there is no interruption in their power, right?

A Well, it's project specific, but almost all
projects would have backup generation as —-- on-site in

the event of an outage from the primary generation

source.
Q That would also include battery backup, right?
A It could. Generally, that is diesel or

natural gas, not battery.
Q Isn't it true, then, that based on their

backup generation options, data centers can be

curtailable?
A As any user potentially could be curtailable.
Q Isn't it fair to say that Florida's hurricane

outlook remains unpredictable?

A I am sorry, are hurricanes unpredictable?

Q That the hurricane outlook remains
unpredictable.

A I think that's a fair assessment.

Q And isn't it also fair to say that Florida

insurance costs remain elevated?
MR. MAY: Objection. The witness has not
testified as to elevated insurance provisions or
premiums in this state. He i1s not an insurance --

he is not offered as an insurance expert.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I am going to go to my
Advisor. Is this outside the scope of testimony?

MS. HELTON: If he has not testified to that,
Mr. Chairman, I would say yes.

THE WITNESS: Can we move on to asking within
the scope?

MR. PONCE: If I could just respond briefly?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. Please.

MR. PONCE: If we could go to his direct
testimony at page six lines 14 -- actually it would
be C37-4361.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. PONCE:

Q You mention here that one of the issues
preventing data center development is elevated
insurance, right?

A Historically -- it's on a relative basis, it
depends what you are comparing it to, but, yes, I mean,
Florida relatively, 1f you look probably on an average
nationally, will have elevated property insurance costs.

Q Well, it's fair to say they haven't changed,

right?
A Not that I am aware of.
Q You also mention here that construction costs

are also a cause of delayed data center development?

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3354

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

A I am sorry, could you repeat the question?
Q And you also mention here that construction

costs are also a cause of delayed data center

development?
A I am sorry, you are saying delayed?
Q Correct.
A Delayed data center development? High cost

and moderately elevated construction costs are a reality
in Florida, yes.

Q It's fair to say that those construction costs
have also not changed, right?

A Yes. That's fair.

Q In other words, other than potentially
improvements to FPL's reliability, don't there remain
challenges to data center development in Florida?

A The -- what's driving -- what's driving data
centers to Florida now i1s a massive increase in the
demand for power. So as I said before, they are looking
outside of the normal kind of historically more mature
data center markets to new markets, Florida being one of
them, and they are looking through historical
challenges, such as the storm risk, such as the elevated
insurance and construction risks, because they are
materially outweighed by the need for power and compute.

Q Is it also fair to say that increasing
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scrutiny by PSCs in other states are also driving data
centers to Florida®?

A I am sorry, could you repeat the question?

Q Sure.

Is it fair to say that increasing scrutiny by
other state PSCs is also driving data centers to
Florida?

A I wouldn't characterize it as increased
scrutiny, but as existing available generation capacity
is utilized in other markets that naturally leads data
centers to seek out new markets that have available
power.

Q On page eight, line eight of your testimony,
and this would be C37-4643, you discuss here that
Governor DeSantis has prioritized creating a business
friendly environment by championing tax exemptions for

data center infrastructure?

A Is that a question?

Q Yes.

A Yes.

Q Were you aware that Governor DeSantis recently

told the Police Benevolent Association the following: I
am going to be very clear, I am not going to let a data
center pass on the cost to you and have you --

MR. MAY: Objection, that's hearsay.
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MR. PONCE: To begin with, hearsay is
allowable in Chapter 120 proceedings. I would also
note that as an expert, I can ask him about things
that are not in evidence.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: I go to my Advisor when you
start quoting the law.

MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, under Florida law,
for administrative proceedings, hearsay is
admissible 1f it's corroborated by other means, and
in this instance, I am struggling with how
Mr. Ponce would be able to corroborate that
question.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can we get a little bit of
background to better clarify so we can make a
better determination?

MR. PONCE: If you can give me one moment.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

MR. PONCE: Well, I would just note that under
120.57 (1) (c) notes that hearsay evidence may be
used for the purpose of supplementing or explaining
other evidence. This is for the purpose of
supplementing or explaining the witness' direct
testimony.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I go to my Advisor on this.

MS. HELTON: Can I confer with my
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administrative law expert next sitting next to me,
please?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's make sure we get it
right. Yes, please.

MR. MAY: We would also note that there has
been no cross-examination exhibit listed for this
particular line of questioning, and we think it --
I thought the rules of the Commission was to avoid
trial by ambush, so...

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, Mr. May 1is correct.
We have made -- tried to be very clear with respect
to the fact that trial by ambush is not allowed at
the Commission, and we have required all parties to
provide their cross-examination exhibits by a date
certain, as you ordered in the Order Establishing
Procedure. And I know there has been a little bit
of wiggle room in this proceeding just because of
the timing of everything, but it's my understanding
that Mr. Prov -- I am, I am not sure how to say
your name.

THE WITNESS: Provine.

MS. HELTON: Provine, his testimony was filed
as part of the direct case, and so I am really

struggling with Mr. Ponce using, appears to be a
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1 newspaper article, and reading that into the record
2 when we don't have an exhibit, and that is not our
3 practice. So my recommendation, Mr. Chairman,

4 would be to not allow this line of

5 cross—-examination.

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So —-- go ahead.

7 MR. PONCE: Just one last thing.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: What is your response-?

9 MR. PONCE: I feel like the witness opened the
10 door by mentioning the Governor in his testimony.
11 I am just asking 1f he was aware of some more
12 contemporaneous statement.

13 MR. MAY: If he is limiting his questions, Mr.
14 Chairman, to whether Mr. Provine was aware, I think
15 we don't have an objection of that one, if he

16 knows.

17 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: If it's as simple as that,
18 we will allow the question, but otherwise, I am

19 going to go back to the initial objection if the

20 questioning goes deeper.

21 BY MR. PONCE:

22 Q Then let me ask you this way, then, Mr.

23 Provine. Were you aware that the Governor recently

24 stated: I am going to be very clear, I am not going to

25 let a data center pass on the cost to you and have your
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electricity bills go up even more than they are?

A Yes.
Q If you were aware, does that change how you
describe the Governor -- excuse me, let me rephrase.

If you are aware, would that change how you
characterize Governor DeSantis' actions where he states
here that has prioritized creating a business friendly
environment by championing tax exemptions for data
center infrastructure?

A I can't speak for the Governor, but based on
his actions, or the actions of his administration in the
state by approving a very robust sales tax exemption for
data centers for a further 10 years would indicate
support.

Q Moving on. Data centers typically operate
most efficiently with air temperatures between 64
degrees Fahrenheit and 80 degrees Fahrenheit, right?

A I believe that's a fair characterization.

Q It's also fair to say that it is typically

hotter than that in Florida, right?

A Typically?
Q Yes, sir.
A I mean, over a year, we would have to look at

whether statistics, but I don't have that to hand.

Q Fair enough.
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2 -- your testimony mentions the benefits of data centers,
3 but isn't one of the costs the water data centers need

4 to meet these cooling requirements?

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Let me ask this, then: You mentioned the ben

MR. MAY: Objection. He has gone well beyond
the scope in the prefiled testimony. He 1is
attempting to interject into this proceeding water
resource issues, which is not in his testimony.

We objected to this line of questioning in the
discovery, and we renew that objection now. The
relevance of this is outside the scope.

MR. PONCE: If I can briefly?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Please.

MR. PONCE: The relevance is that the witness
is here to discuss the benefits of data centers.

If there are benefits, then conversely, there must
be costs as well. That is what I am trying to get
at.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Go to my Advisors again. I
wasn't there for the previous discussion.

MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, I am having a
really hard time hearing Mr. Ponce and hearing the
articulation of his questions, so I know we are at
issue is it water resources, but I couldn't hear

his exact question.
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That being said, one or two questions about
water resources, I think that's fair. But when we
get -- I think to go beyond that and to get very
deeply into that subject, I don't think that's the
purpose of this proceeding.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Can you restate the
question so that we can hear?

MR. PONCE: Well, maybe this will help. If we
can go into F2-33437

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

MR. MAY: Again, Mr. Chairman, when -- 1f he
is going to ask the witness about this, I just want
the record to note that when this interrogatory was
served on my client, we objected on the grounds of
relevance. That objection was registered on June
22nd. We renew that objection today.

It's irrelevant because the regulation of
water resources 1is within the exclusive province of
the Florida Department of Environmental Regulation,
and the relevant water management districts, not
the Commission.

MR. PONCE: I am looking at this answer, and I
do not see a specific objection attached to it.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Is there an objection to

this response?
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1 MR. MAY: Its objection number nine. Scroll

2 up. The objection was: By providing responses

3 herein, FEIA does not concede that any

4 interrogatory is relevant to this action or is

5 reasonably calculated to lead to the discovery of

6 admissible evidence. We answered the question in

7 good faith with that objection noted.

8 MR. PONCE: This is a general objection and

9 not a specific one. In Florida, general objections
10 like this have no effect.

11 MR. MAY: We disagree.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Go to staff. I feel like I
13 keep on coming back to you.

14 MS. HELTON: I am going to give you the same
15 answer I gave you before, Mr. Chairman. I think

lo one or two questions about this, I think is fair,
17 you know, just to give you a general understanding,
18 but I don't know -- I agree that DEP is the agency
19 that has jurisdiction over water regulation from
20 the perspective, I think, that Mr. Ponce is getting
21 to, but for your education, a couple of questions
22 along that line, but I don't think we need to spend
23 a lot of time on it.
24 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you keep the guestions
25 within the purview of the PSC and our regulatory
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1 authority?

2 MR. PONCE: I can try. I just want to note

3 again, 1it's grounded in the witness describing

4 benefits in his testimony, there is always

5 benefits, there is always a cost. I will just ask
6 one guestion.

L CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Go ahead and then I will

8 stop and redirect you if we start going too far.

9 BY MR. PONCE:

10 0 Isn't it true that a data center using

11 traditional evaporative cooling systems consume hundreds
12 of millions of water -- hundreds of millions over a

13 billion gallons of water annually?

14 A Using legacy evaporative technology, that's
15 correct, but modern data centers, especially in water
16 constrained areas, use different technology, such a

17 closed-loop and hybrid systems, which reduce the water
18 consumption by over 90 percent, which brings it in line
19 with other types of real estate development, whether it
20 be manufacturing, golf courses, et cetera, and far less
21 water than many of those uses.

22 Q Last question. You mentioned there is

23 differences in these technologies. 1It's up to the data
24 center which technology they pick, right?

25 A I am sorry?
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you repeat the

2 question, because I couldn't hear it?

3 MR. MAY: I am having a difficult time, Mr.
4 Chairman, hearing Mr. Ponce.

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you restate the

6 question?

7 BY MR. PONCE:

8 Q This is the last question. You described how
9 there are different technologies at work here. It is up
10 to a data center which technology they want to employ,
11 right?

12 A Yes, a data center will use the most efficient
13 technology available, and best practice in any water

14 constrained area is to use closed-loop or hybrid

15 systems, because not only do they put less burden on the
lo constrained resource, you also get a very substantial

17 payback over time for the modest additional upfront cost
18 that's required.

19 Q I have nothing further. Thank you,

20 Mr. Provine.

21 A Thank you.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

23 FEL?

24 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
25 EXAMINATION
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BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Provine.
A Good afternoon.
Q Just a few questions for you.

In a conversation with Mr. Ponce about

statements the Governor had recently made, do you recall

that?

A About statements recently made?

Q About not passing on costs?

A I am sorry. Whose statements?

Q The Governor's statements about not passing on
costs --

A Yes.

Q -- do you recall this --

A Yes.

Q -- animated discussion?

A Yes.

Q And you responded by referring to your

testimony, where you talked about the tax credit, the
tax break given to data centers over the next 10 years?
A Yes.
Q You would agree that offering a tax break in
one realm to data centers is not the same as suggesting
that this commission should give them preferential rate

status®?
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1 A No, absolutely not.

2 Q So it is your testimony that the Governor's

3 statements there should be seen as a blanket endorsement
4 for data centers regardless of any costs he might was on
5 to other customer classes?

6 A No. ©No. First of all I can't speak for the

7 Governor, but, you know, that's not what I said at all.
8 So that's the opposite of what I meant.

9 Could you restate your question? I think

10 there is a little confusion.

11 Q Sure. What I am trying to understand, there
12 was a statement that you referred to in your testimony
13 about the tax break, and there is a more recent

14 statement that Mr. Ponce was referring to about not

15 passing on electric costs. You -- I understood you to
lo suggest that the Governor's earlier statement was meant
17 to be an endorsement of creating an environment in this
18 state to attract data centers to make Florida a place

19 that has a lot of data centers, is that a fair --
20 A Yes, I agree with that.
21 Q So with that predicate, you would agree that
22 that can be a true intention without it being the
23 intention that data centers receive a cross-subsidy from
24 other customer classes on their electricity bills?

25 A There should be no cross-subsidization, and
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1 that's at the root in everything we believe and are

2 trying to achieve in this rate case and in every

3 territory in which we operate. There should be no

4 cross—-subsidization between ratepayers, and I believe

5 that's what we are achieving through these proposals.

6 MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, I Jjust wanted to

7 remind the witness to stay within the confines of
8 the first phase of this case.

9 THE WITNESS: ©Noted.

10 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
11 Q And just one last question for you. Was FEIA

12 incorporated on or around May 8th of this year?

13 A I believe that's correct.

14 Q Okay. Thank you that's all my questions.
15 A Thank vyou.

16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

17 FAIR?

18 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No questions. Thank you.
19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

20 MS. EATON: No questions.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

22 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRF? I am SO soOrry.
24 MR. BREW: Well, now I got to ask some.
25 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: You got to.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3368

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

questions?

saying 1t incorrectly.

reminded me. I said that Mr. Provine's CV was CEL

No.

apologize.

move

into

Provine's CV.

Seeing none, so moved.

231. That's incorrect. It's 224, and I

MR. BREW: No. No questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No questions, okay.
FPL?

MR. BURNETT: No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. STILLER: No guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, do we have

Seeing none, back to FEIA, as I have been

MR. MAY: You said it perfectly.

I would like to make a correction my colleague

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

Back to you for redirect, is there any or --
MR. MAY: We have no redirect.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Would you like to
exhibits into the record?

MR. MAY: Yes, sir. FEIA would like to move

evidence CEL Exhibit 224, which is Mr.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Are there objections?
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1 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 224 was received into
2 evidence.)

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there anything else that
4 needs to be moved into the record from any of the

5 other parties?

6 Seeing none, we can go ahead and excuse

7 Mr. Provine. Thank you for your testimony today.

8 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

9 (Witness excused.)

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: We will give it back to

11 FETIA for your -- to call your next witness.

12 MR. MAY: Could I have one minute to get my --
13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Please.

14 MR. MAY: -- next witness notebook?

15 Mr. Chairman, FEIA would call Dr. David Loomis
16 to the stand.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

18 Mr. Loomis, 1f you don't mind remain standing
19 and raise your right hand certain are.

20 Whereupon,

21 DAVID GLENN LOOMIS

22 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
23 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

24 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

25 THE WITNESS: I do.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank

you. Feel free to get settled in.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. MAY:
Q Good afternoon, Dr. Loomis.
A Good afternoon.
Q Would you please state your name and business

address for the record?

A My name is David Glenn, G-L-E-N-N, Loomis,
L-0-0-M-I-S. And my business address is 1604 Visa
Drive, Suite 1, Normal, Illinois, 61761.

Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?

A I am President of Strategic Economic Research,
LIC, and I am an economist.

Q On June 9th of this year, did you prepared and
cause to be filed in this case 19 pages of prefiled

direct testimony?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any edits to that prefiled direct
testimony?

A Yes, Jjust a few. As witness Provine

mentioned, we have two FEIA witnesses that are no longer
in the case, and so I need to remove those lines.
On page eight, lines 10 and 11, remove the

reference to Witness Ahmed. On page 13, line four,
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1 strike the phrase, as explained in greater detail in

2 that a Witness Ahmed's testimony. But the remainder of
3 that sentence is based on my own knowledge.

4 And on page 18, line four, strike the phrase,
5 as further substantiated in FEIA Witness Ahmed's

6 testimony. And the remainder of that sentence is based
7 on my own knowledge.

8 Q Thank you.

9 Do you have any other edits to your direct

10 testimony?

11 A No.

12 Q Dr. Loomis, with those edits noted, if I were
13 to ask you the same questions today that are contained
14 in your prefiled direct testimony, would your answers be

15 the same?

16 A Yes.

17 MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, we would ask that the
18 prefiled direct testimony of Dr. David Loomis be

19 entered into the record as though read.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

21 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of David

22 Glenn Loomis was inserted.)
23
24

25
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BY MR. MAY:

Q Dr. Loomis, have you attached any exhibits to
your prefiled direct testimony?

A Yes. Exhibits DGL-1 through DGL-6.

Q Thank you.

MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, we will note for the
record that Exhibits DGL-1 through DGL-6 are
identified as Exhibits 225 through 230 on the
Comprehensive Exhibit List.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. MAY:
Q And, Dr. Loomis, were those exhibits prepared

by you or under your direct supervision?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any edits to those exhibits?
A No.

Q Dr. Loomis, on July 9, 2025, did you also

prepare and cause to be filed in this case seven pages
of rebuttal testimony?
A Yes.
Q Do you have any corrections or revisions to
that rebuttal testimony?
A No.
MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, I would ask that the

rebuttal testimony of Dr. Loomis be inserted into
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1 the record as though read.
2 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
3 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

4 David Glenn Loomis was inserted.)
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BY MR. MAY:

Q Dr. Loomis, have you attached any exhibits to
your rebuttal testimony?

A No.

Q Have you prepared a brief summary of your

prefiled direct and rebuttal testimony?

A Yes.

Q Could you please provide the Commission with a
very brief summary at that time -- at this time-?

A Yes.

Q Thank you.

A Good afternoon, Chairman La Rosa and
Commissioners.

My testimony analyzes the new LLCS tariff that
FPL proposed in this case and identifies those
provisions that, in my professional opinion, are
objectionable. In summary, I take issue with FPL's
proposal to close the GSLD rate to data centers with a
load of 25 megawatts or more, and to reclassify those
types of customers under an LLCS rate structure with
novel rates that are 69 percent higher than current GSLD
rates.

I also take issue with the onerous contract
terms and conditions that the LLCS tariff would impose

on data centers, including a 20-year contract term, the
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minimum take-or-pay requirements of 90 percent of the
customer's contract demand, excessive collateral
requirements, and an unrealistically abbreviated period
within which the data center customer must execute the
LLCS service agreement and accept an engineering study.

That concludes my summary.

MR. MAY: Mr. Chairman, FEIA would tender the

witness for cross—-examination.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
OPC, you are recognized.

MR. PONCE: Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. PONCE:
Q Good afternoon, Dr. Loomis.
A Good afternoon.
Q Before we get into your testimony, I just had

some background questions for you.

A Sure.

Q You have testified in front of other PSCs,
right?

A Yes.

Q When you have done so, you have typically

testified on behalf of energy projects, right?
A Typically, yes, but not exclusively.

Q When you say not exclusively, you have never
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testified on behalf of an Office of Public Counsel like
the one I work for, right?

A No.

Q You have also never testified on behalf of any
consumer groups?

A No.

Q Isn't this -- and this is your first time
testifying in a general rate case, right?

A Correct.

Q You -- let's move on to your testimony.

You mentioned right now that one of your

criticisms is that FPL is closing the GSLD-3 tariff to

customers that the LLCS tariffs would apply for, is that

right?
A Yes.
Q And just to be clear what we are talking

about, we are talking about customers with a load of
25 megawatts or more, and a load factor of 85 percent or
more?

A Yes.

Q One of the differences between the GSLD-3 rate
and the LLCS rates is that the LLCS rates have an
incremental generation charge, right?

A Correct.

Q The GSLD-3 tariffs don't have at that, right?
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A Correct.

Q Isn't it fair to say, then, that if a customer
who would otherwise have the LLCS tariff apply to them,
if they were to take uprates under the GSLD-3 tariff,
they won't be responsible for any incremental
generation?

A They would not be responsible for an
incremental generation charge because that doesn't exist
under the GSLD tariff.

Q Doesn't that mean, then, that the general body
of ratepayers would be giving these customers a subsidy
in that case?

A That would go to the costs, underlying costs
of servicing those customers, which I, in my original
direct testimony had asked for a cost of service study
model so that we understood what those costs were.

Q Again, I am not -- because I am not sure you
answered the question, my question was: If a LLCS
customer were to take uprates under the GSLD-3 tariff,
wouldn't the general body of ratepayers be subsidizing
them?

A No. It will depend on what the cost to
service those customers are.

Q You agree, though, that FPL would incur a

significant cost to develop the incremental generation
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that these large load customers need, right?

A I think that's at issue, 1s how much
incremental generation they would need to develop, and
what that cost would be.

Q So when FPL Witness Cohen states that LLCS
customers require significant investments in new
incremental generation capacity, you don't think -- you
disagree with her?

A In my direct testimony, I did not see anything
that justified or provided support to that statement.

Q Assuming that the statement is true, shouldn't
FPL be able to get the cost of incremental generation
needed in order to supply electricity to these
customers?

A If there is additional incremental generation,
and 1f that is sufficiently large, as Witness Cohen had
said, then, yes, there should be -- those costs should
be recovered from those customers that cause that new
generation to be built.

Q Do you agree or disagree that this is in line

with the principles of cost causation?

A Generally, yes, I agree that it follows that
principle.
Q Now, you briefly mentioned in a previous

answer that FPL did not perform a cost of service study.
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1 My question is: FPL does not anticipate any of these

2 customers for its two test years, right?

3 A Yes.

4 Q And they are not serving any right now?
5 A Correct.

6 Q In that case, how would FPL go about

7 performing a cost of service then, in this situation?

8 A Yeah, after my filed direct testimony, I was

9 provided with, I believe it was called an incremental

10 revenue requirements model, and I was present here for
11 Witness Cohen's testimony reviewing that, and that went
12 a long way to satisfying my concerns that there wasn't a
13 cost of service study for this new class and new tariff
14 that was being proposed.

15 Q You mentioned that you have -- that since your
16 direct, you have gotten more information. Originally --
17 well, let me ask this: I mean, FPL bears the burden of
18 proofing all the asks for in this case, right?

19 A Yes.
20 Q With the new information that you have

21 received, do you feel that FPL has met that burden?

22 MR. MAY: Objection. He is asking for a legal
23 conclusion as to whether a company, or an entity

24 satisfied a legal burden of proof. That's asking
25 for a legal conclusion. We object.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OoPC?

2 MR. PONCE: Well, the witness discusses the

3 issue that the FPL bears the burden of proof in his
4 testimony specifically at page 12, line seven.

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's go to that before the
6 witness answers the question.

7 MR. MAY: I think the question was had FPL met
8 its burden of proof. That was the concern that I

9 am raising.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you restate the

11 question for the witness?

12 MR. PONCE: Sure, if I can just have one

13 moment?

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

15 BY MR. PONCE:
16 Q Now, you mention at line 12 on this page, a
17 proper approach would be to present a detailed cost

18 projection, based on the new information --

19 A I am sorry, what page are we on?

20 Q Oh, I apologize. That should be page 12.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: It should be on the screen
22 in front of you as well.

23  BY MR. PONCE:
24 o) Yes.

25 A Page 12, line 127
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1 Q Correct. The sentence that begins at the end
2 there.

3 A Okay. I am there.

4 Q Has the data that you have received since your

5 direct testimony satisfied your concern about a lack of
6 concrete costs data?

7 A I wouldn't say it's totally satisfied me, but
8 it has gone a long way. The additional evidence has

9 gone a long way to my understanding of how the tariff

10 was developed and what the underlying costs would be to

11 FPL.
12 Q Fair enough. Thank you.
13 At the time of your testimony, the -- FPL's

14 minimum demand charge was 90 percent, right?

15 A The take-or-pay provision?

16 Q Correct.

17 A Yes.

18 Q This take-or-pay provision is meant to protect

19 customers in the event that a LLCS customer's load does

20 not materialize, right?

21 A Yes.

22 Q Isn't it fair to say, then, that a take-or-pay
23 requirement of 90 percent -- let me rephrase this.

24 Isn't it fair to say that a take-or-pay

25 requirement of 90 percent protects customers, then, in
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1 the event that LLCS loads don't materialize?

2 A Could you rephrase -- or restate the question?
3 Q Sure.
4 FPL's -- isn't it fair to say that FPL's

5 take-or-pay requirement of 90 percent is a strong

6 protection for its general body of ratepayers?

7 A Yes.

8 Q Another -- you also criticize the collateral
9 requirements of LLCS customers as they existed at that
10 time, right?

11 A Yes.

12 Q Specifically, you felt that requiring

13 customers to post 100 percent collateral for the

14 incremental generation charge over a 20-year contract

15 was excessive?

16 MR. MAY: Mr. Ponce, could you point him to
17 the area of his testimony that you are referring
18 to?

19 MR. PONCE: I believe -- give me one moment,
20 it is at C, as in Charlie, 35-4304, which is

21 specifically page 16, line 19.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Do you want to restate the
23 question?

24 MR. PONCE: Sure.

25 BY MR. PONCE:
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1 Q At the time of your direct testimony, you
2 criticized the 20-year contract requirement as being

3 excessive, right?

4 A Yes.

5 Q And you also felt it was duplicative of the

6 incremental generation charge?

7 A Yes. And again, this was in addition to the

8 incremental generation charge, I was also looking at the
9 20-year contract term. Those work in cooperation with

10 one another, so you can't just take the 90-percent in
11 isolation. 1It's looking at the interplay between the
12 length of the contract as well as the take-or-pay

13 provision percentage.

14 Q And you use here as an example a 1,000

15 megawatt data center, right?

16 A Yes.

17 Q Isn't it fair to say that a entity hoping to
18 operate a 1,000 megawatt data center has the capital
19 required to meet these -- to meet the proposed

20 collateral requirement?

21 A I don't know.

22 Q Is that your complete answer?

23 A Yeah.

24 Q Okay. I have nothing else. Thank you very

25 much, Doctor.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
Q Good afternoon, Dr. Loomis.
A Good afternoon.
Q Did you review -- as a part of your

preparation in this case, did you review the testimony
of Mr. De Varona, that was later adopted by Mr. Jarro?

A I don't believe so.

Q I can't -- I assume that you did review the
testimony of Witness Cohen?

A Yes.

Q I can't remember if this particular fact was
in hers as well, but it was in Mr. De Varona's testimony

that 15-megawatt incremental load is roughly equivalent

to 10,000 residential homes. Have you seen that in this
case?

A I think I may have heard that during
testimony.

Q And do you have any reason to think that is

not accurate?
A No.
Q Would you accept my math scaling up that a one

gigawatt data center would be roughly the same
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1 incremental load as 60 -- 666,000 residential customers?
2 A Subject to check.
3 Q Fair to say that that would be a significant

4 impact to the existing grid if, you know, more than half
5 a million customers just showed up one day?

) A Yes.

7 Q Fair to say it would also be a pretty big

8 impact if they showed up, additional generation and

9 transmission facilities were built to serve those

10 customers, and then they packed up and left?

11 A We are talking about housing, these 600,000
12 homes?

13 Q Yeah. I am turning your one gigawatt data

14 center into it's equivalent to residential customers.
15 A Yeah, I think it's difficult to make that

lo analogy that the, you know, the infrastructure and

17 things are difficult to equate. That's where I am

18 having the problem.

19 Q That's fair. Probably also difficult to -- I
20 guess let me put it this way: Talking about more than
21 half a million customers just up and leaving the system
22 overnight also probably is difficult to imagine?

23 A Yes.

24 Q But for a data center that would be operated

25 by one entity, it actually would be quite possible?
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1 A Of this scale and of this magnitude, it would,
2 I think, be unusual for that data center to not be

3 operated by someone.

4 Q By that, you mean if the entity that built

5 that data center were to leave, you think someone else

6 would take it over?

7 A Yes.
8 Q But you couldn't know that for sure-?
9 A There would be no guarantees, but I would

10 think that someone would find that very attractive.

11 Q Would you agree that once a data center is
12 operational, its largest ongoing cost is the cost of
13 electricity?

14 A I don't know that for sure, but it seems

15 reasonable that that's a high cost.

16 Q Are there any other cost sources that you

17 think would be close?

18 A Yeah, I just haven't studied data centers

19 enough to be confident of their underlying costs, you
20 know.

21 Q If a data center were operational in Florida
22 and then found rates that were, electricity rates that
23 were much cheaper, maybe a much more attractive tariff
24 outside of Florida, can you envision a scenario in which

25 that data center might make the decision to leave for
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that reason?

A Again, I am having problems with separating
out the data center as a physical structure, as a
building as opposed to who is owning, a company that is
operating and doing their operations within the data
center. So when you say that data center up and moves,
it is a physical building and a physical space, it can't
gets up and leave the state.

And my point was that if, you know, 1f a
particular company who owns that building it has
operated and finds a more attractive place to do
business for their operations, then I still think that
that data center, as a physical building and user of
electricity for those purposes, would be attractive to
someone.

Q Thank you. That's all my questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FATIR"?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No guestions. Thank you,

Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: No guestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: No questions.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

2 MR. BURNETT: No gquestions.

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

4 MR. STILLER: None from staff.

5 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, do we have

6 any gqguestions?

7 Seeing none, back to FEIA for redirect.

8 MR. MAY: No redirect, Mr. Chairman.

9 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Do you want to move

10 something into the record?

11 MR. MAY: Yes. We would move CEL Nos, Exhibit
12 Nos. 25 through -- excuse me, 225 through 230.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Seeing no objections, so

14 moved.

15 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 225-230 were received
16 into evidence.)

17 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there anything else that
18 needs to be moved into the record? OPC, anything?

19 Nothing?

20 Okay. I will go ahead and excuse the witness.
21 Thank you, Dr. Loomis.

22 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

23 (Witness excused.)

24 MR. MAY: Thank you all.

25 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: There is not another
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witness for FEIA?
MR. MAY: We do have one more witness.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
MR. MAY: My colleague, Kevin Cox, will
introduce him.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Oh, excellent. Great.
MR. KEVIN COX: FEIA will call Fletcher
Mangum.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Mangum, do you mind
standing?
Whereupon,
FLETCHER MANGUM
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:
THE WITNESS: I do.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
you.
Feel free to get settled in there, and Mr. Cox
will start once you are ready.
EXAMINATION
BY MR. KEVIN COX:
Q Dr. Mangum, can you state your name and your
business address for the record?

A My full legal name is Alan Fletcher Mangum,
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M-A-N-G-U-M. Our business address 1s 4510 Cox Road,

Glen Allen, Virginia.

Q And by whom are you employed and what
capacity?

A I am the founder and CEO of Mangum Economics.

Q Did you cause to be filed on June 9th, 2025,

13 pages of direct testimony in this proceeding?

A T did.

Q Do you have any changes or corrections to your
prefiled testimony?

A I do not.

Q If T were to ask you the same questions today
as contained in your prefiled direct testimony as filed
on June 9th, 2025, would your answers be the same today?

A I would -- or they would.

MR. KEVIN COX: Mr. Chairman, FEIA requests
that Dr. Mangum's direct testimony filed on June
9th, 2025, be inserted into the record as though
read.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

Fletcher Mangum was inserted.)
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BY MR. KEVIN COX:

Q Dr. Mangum, did you also prepare Exhibit FM-1
attached to your prefiled direct testimony, which is
your CV?

A I did.

MR. KEVIN COX: And, Mr. Chairman, I will note

for the record that Exhibit FM-1 is identified as

No. 231 on the Comprehensive Exhibit List.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. KEVIN COX:

Q Dr. Mangum, do you have any changes or
corrections to Exhibit FM-17?

A I do not.

Q Dr. Mangum, will you briefly summarize your
testimony for the Commissioners?

A Certainly.

Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and
Commissioners. The purpose of my testimony is to
demonstrate the economic and fiscal benefits to the
state of Florida generally, and St. Lucie County
specifically, from data center development, and
conversely, the opportunity costs associated with
conditions such as increasing electricity rates for data
centers beyond those of other data center markets that

would inhibit or preclude data center development in
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Florida and St. Lucie County.

To accomplish this task, I and my team
performed an economic and fiscal impact assessment on a
hypothetical one gigawatt data center campus that would
be located in St. Lucie County. The assumptions that
undergirded that assessment in terms of investment,
operating employment, server refresh rates and other key
inputs to the analysis were taken from our firm's
experience in Florida and multiple other states.

These assumptions were then inputted into the
IMPLAN model, the most commonly used economic software
model in the U.S., to drive estimates of the economic
impact. Fiscal impacts estimates were construction were
also produced using the IMPLAN model, while physical
impact assessments for ongoing operations were
determined through our own analysis, and based on
Florida and St. Lucie's current tax regime for the data
center industry.

What that analysis showed was that the
potential economic and fiscal impact from data center
development would be substantial, and conversely, that
the economic and fiscal opportunity costs associated
with impeding data center development could also be
substantial.

In particular, a one gigawatt hyperscale

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3435

1 campus in St. Lucie County, comprised of 10 data centers
2 totaling 3.4 million square feet, would derive or

3 involve a 13.5 billion in total private capital

4 investment, and, of course -- and over the course of

5 development, 1.2 billion per year in sustained economic

6 output, 370 long-term direct jobs in St. Lucie County,

7 and a total of 3,370 supported jobs across the state of

8 Florida, 20 million per year 1in new state gross receipts
9 tax, 114 million annually in St. Lucie County tax

10 revenue after full build out, and 63 million per year in
11 dedicated property tax revenue for St. Lucie public

12 schools.

13 Q Does that conclude your summary, Dr. Mangum?
14 A It does.

15 Q Thank you.

16 MR. KEVIN COX: Mr. Chair, FEIA tenders Dr.
17 Mangum for cross-examination.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

19 opC?

20 MR. PONCE: Thank you.

21 EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. PONCE:

23 Q Good afternoon, Doctor.
24 A Good afternoon.
25 Q Just a few background questions first.
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Your firm works with data centers, right?
A It does.
Q Doesn't about a third of your firm's work go
towards data centers?
A I am sorry, could you repeat the question?
Q Yes.
Doesn't about a third of your firm's work go

towards data centers?

A Approximately.

Q You have testified in front of other PSCs,
right?

A I have testified before utility commissions,

siting commissions and other state commissions, yes.
Q But you have never testified for an Office of

Public Counsel, like the one that I work for?

A I have not.

Q Or on behalf of any consumer groups?

A I have not.

Q And this is your first time testifying in

front of the Florida PSC?

A It is.

Q You have testified on behalf of the data
center coalition before, right?

A That is correct.

Q Who are they?
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A Data center coalition is a coalition of major
data center companies, both enterprise companies and
co-location firms based in Washington, DC.

Q You are not aware that they have intervened in
this case, right?

A I am not aware.

Q Other than Mr. Provine, you haven't had any
direct contact with any FEIA members, right?

A No, I have not.

Q I guess turning to your testimony.

Your testimony relies on an economic impact
assessment that demonstrates the potential of benefits
of data center growth in Florida, right?

A Correct.

Q And part of what informed your -- the model

that you used to develop this was your experience in

Florida®?
A Partially, vyes.
Q In Florida, isn't it true that there are no

data centers currently exceeding 25 megawatts load?
A I do not know the answer to that question.
Q Okay. In your involvement in data center
projects in Florida, were any of those projects 25
megawatts or higher?

A In our involvement -- the data center projects
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that we have worked on specifically in the state of
Florida are covered by a nondisclosure agreement.

Q And it would violate that agreement just to
reveal, in general, if you have ever worked on a

25-megawatt or higher project in Florida-?

A I do not really know the answer to that
qgquestion. Generically, I suppose not. I think the
projects -- we have worked on two or three projects
currently in Florida. Those that are at initial of

development, and I believe those projects were above
25 megawatts.

Q And you mentioned that they were in the
initial stages of development. Have any of the projects
you have worked on in Florida gone through all the way

to completion and operation?

A Not to my knowledge.

Q And your model is proprietary, right?

A There are two models that we use for the
economic impact assessment. The first model is a

proprietary model based on our own research. We used
that basically to fill in gaps in terms of data that
would be provided by a client. It is based on our
research, our familiarity with the industry. What that
model does is allow us to estimate certain metrics, like

capital investment per megawatt, the labor ratio per
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megawatt, refresh rates, the operating costs for
operating costs per megawatt, which allows us to fill in
gaps in terms of data that might not be available from
clients to estimate the economic impact of proposed data
center projects.

The second model we use is the IMPLAN model
which again, is one of the most commonly used economic
simulation models in the United States. The outputs
from that first model are inputs into the IMPLAN's
analysis. And those outputs, or assumptions, are
clearly stated very transparently in our reports.

Q When it comes to your first model, because it
is proprietary, understandably, that means that the
Commission could not look under its hood to replicate
its results?

A They would not be able to look under the hood
in terms of the Excel spreadsheets that we use for that,
evaluate our model's method or the research that was
done to come up with those estimates.

On the other hand, the outputs from that model
are, again, very transparently stated in our reports,
and those outputs could be compared to analyses that
have been done by competitors. Those outputs have been
used in the state of Virginia, the state of Maryland,

Georgia, Illinois, Arizona on -- as part of that
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analysis that was used in those states by government
agencies, government authorities for decision-making
purposes. So they have been evaluated and vetted in
terms of the outputs that it produces.

Q Well, you just mentioned wvalidation. That
doesn't mean validation, like, in the form of a formal
audit, right?

A No, not a formal audit. But again, looking at
the outputs from that assessment or from -- in terms of
the inputs that are used in the analysis, and comparing
those against a reality test.

Q And that's validation based on clients
reviewing your work?

A Clients reviewing our work, associations
reviewling our work. Agailn, 1t was used for
decision-making purposes in multiple states, so
presumably those assessments were viewed by government
entities with legislative and executive branch within
those states.

Q But when it comes to resources that data
centers need, your model assumes those resources would
come from somewhere, right-?

A The IMPLAN model is an input/output model, so,
yves, 1t does assume that those resources will come from

somewhere.
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Q It's fair to say that the growth of data
centers has been exponential, right?

A Through the inception of the industry, the
growth of data centers has been exponential.

Q As a result, haven't searching areas ended up
with capacity restraints?

A There are no linear curves out 1n nature, so
eventually, yes, they end up with capacity constraints.

Q And in that event, this becomes a concern for
the locality the data center is located in, right?

A In that event, i1f there are resource
constraints, typically the locality deals with that by
putting in place regulations or other stipulations that

would limit the growth of data centers.

Q An example of those -- of that type of
limitation -- well, let me ask -- let me rephrase and
ask you this: Were you aware of HB6 which recently

passed in Texas?

A I am aware of it in the context that you
brought it up during the deposition, but outside of
that, no.

Q So sorry, outside of that, you don't have any
context or awareness for it?

A No.

Q You estimate that the economic impact of a
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3,000-megawatt data center includes 1,110 long-term
jobs?

A That was a linear extrapolation from our
estimate for a 1,000-megawatt data center. If that's
what you have, I will go with your math for the moment.
I believe those numbers were referenced in the
testimony.

Q Isn't it true that once in operation, data
centers directly employ few people?

A They directly employ few people, but data
centers are somewhat unique, in that they have a very
high employment multiplier. What that means is that
data centers are somewhat unique in the fact that they
use a lot of contract labor in terms of HVAC
maintenance, security, a whole host of other things,
much more so than other industries. So they have a very
large indirect job multiplier.

Q You just mentioned the multiplier. That is
the assumption that is made by the IMPLAN model, right?
A That i1s an assumption made by the IMPLAN
model, but it is also informed by our experience with

the industry and data that we have in that regard.

Q It's fair to say that much of the potential
data center investment is driven by improvements in AI

specific infrastructure?
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A In recent years, much of the growth in the
industry has been driven by AI, yes.

Q Are you aware of speculation in the financial
press that the AI industry is in a speculative bubble?

A No, I am not. Although, I would posit, again,
that the past is always the best predicator of the
future, and that industry has, since its inception,
since its beginning, seen exponential growth in terms of
capacity.

My understanding is the self-driving car
requires one terabyte of data a day. We are moving to
autonomous vehicles, not only in cars, but in airplanes,
you will have a autonomous taxi, air taxi. Warfare is
moving to autonomous vehicles. So if it's not AI, it
will be something else.

Q Let me try asking like this, then. If we
could go to page 11, line eight of your testimony? This

is C, as in Charlie, 36-4349.

A I am sorry, the line number again?

Q Line eight.

A Yes.

Q You mention here that AI technology and

analysts liken the phenomenon to a gold rush?
A Yes.

Q You mentioned history is the best predicator
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1 of the future. Eventually the gold rush ends, right-?

2 A I am not sure that that's analogous in this

3 situation.

4 Q Fair enough.

5 It's the Commission's job to set rates that

6 are fair, just and reasonable, right?

7 A I would assume so. Yes.

8 Q If the Commission sets rates that are fair,

9 just and reasonable, but those rates are not attractive
10 to the data center industry, hasn't the Commission still

11 done its job?

12 A I am sure that the Commission's decision in

13 that basis are on —-- responsive to multiple criteria.

14 Q Give me one moment, please.

15 Thank you very much, Doctor. Nothing further.
16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

17 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

18 EXAMINATION

19 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

20 o] Good afternoon, Dr. Mangum.

21 A Good afternoon.

22 Q Just a couple of questions for you.

23 In your conversation with Mr. Ponce, you were

24 discussing the economic report that you did?

25 A Yes.
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Q And I believe you mentioned that you have
worked on reports that are in development -- or for

projects that are in development or that are

anticipated?

A In St. Lucie County, I suppose 1s your
guestion. And the answer would be yes.

Q I am sorry, let me -- I guess let me pull back
from that.

You have done a series of these economic
analysis reports for different possible data centers in
different geographies, right?

A We have done, at this point, data center
analyses across 18 states, in Mexico, I think the total
megawatt capacity for those projects at this point is 45
gligawatts.

Q And all of those reports have been
forward-looking?

A All of those reports have been
forward-looking.

Q And I think we spoke about this a couple
months ago, but you, at the time, reported that you have
never done a retroactive analysis to look back at a
study and see how it compared to what resulted once a
facility was finally built?

A We have not done an ex post analysis, no.
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1 Q And that remains true?
2 A And that remains true.
3 Q The 370 long-term jobs at that are supported

4 by a 1,000-megawatt data center campus in your study,

5 that is extrapolating from 37 long-term jobs per 100

6 megawatts?

7 A That is correct.

8 Q And that's an input that you have put into the
9 IMPLAN model?

10 A That 1is based -- that employment number is

11 based on our experience within the industry. The IMPLAN
12 model will produce that, use the baseline output per

13 worker, but particularly in the data industry, data

14 centers are -- the North American Industry Code that's
15 used for data centers would underlie most of these data
lo based by the Bureau of Labor and Statistics and the

17 Bureau of Economic Analysis for data centers includes

18 other industries. So quite often, we have to tighten up
19 based on our -- or tighten those assumptions up based on

20 other data from other sources.

21 Did that answer your question?
22 Q Yeah, I think so.
23 But again, you have never looked back once a

24 project had completed and seen, or tried to evaluate

25 what the actual economic impact had been, or the actual
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number of long-term jobs were supported by that
facility?

A Well, again, those direct jobs would come from
our own experience with actual data center developments.
So I think that that is the validation that you are
looking for.

In terms of that economic multiplier, vyes,
that is basically out of the IMPLAN model. And again,
it's based on Bureau of Economic Analysis data that
looks at output per worker. It evaluates the
expenditures that the data center would make in terms of
operating expenditures, and then applies that output per
worker to those total expenditures to come up with an
employment number. And that employment number would be
the second wave, or the indirect and induced jobs that
would be supported.

So it's based very concretely on Bureau of
Economic analysis data. So it's not a projection. It
really is an estimate based on historical data.

Q But you have never gone back to do a rearward
looking study that tries to assign how much -- what the

real impact of a new data center has been in a

community?
A No, we have not.
Q That's all my questions. Thank you.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3448

1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR"?

2 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No qguestions. Thank you,
3 Mr. Chairman.

4 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

5 Walmart?

6 MS. EATON: No qguestions.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

8 MR. BREW: No thank you.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

10 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

12 MR. BURNETT: No questions.

13 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

14 MR. STILLER: No questions.

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there
16 any questions?

17 Seeing none, back to FEIA for redirect.

18 MR. KEVIN COX: We have no redirect.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

20 MR. KEVIN COX: We do have the one exhibit,
21 CEL 231, that we would ask to be entered into the
22 record, and that the witness be excused.

23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: All right. If there is no
24 objections, so moved.

25 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 231 was received into
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nce.)

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: You may be excused. Thank
you very much for your testimony.

THE WITNESS: Thank you, sir.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Let me -- that is
our list for -- of witnesses for today, but I do
want to consult with my staff real quickly, maybe
let's take a five-minute break, then we will come
back. Thanks.

(Brief recess.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. If we can go
ahead and please have our seats, take our seats,
and just kind of do some housekeeping in
preparation for the coming days, and just kind of
where we are at for today.

So as far as convenience of the witnesses, I
think we are done with questioning today. I
apologize, Mr. Coyne. I know you are ready to go.
We are going to hold you off to tomorrow, 1if that's
okay. I know you are disappointed. And then, of

course, we have got a list of other scheduled

witnesses for tomorrow. I think we will certainly
have a full day tomorrow. I think we can hopefully
get through tomorrow with Phase I. If we have to

Premier Reporting

premier-reporting.com
(850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3450

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

stay a little bit late tomorrow to do so, we will.
Ideally that would leave us Wednesday, Thursday,
Friday for Phase II.

So for Phase II, what I want to do is, for
opening statements, that will stay as originally,
you know, initiated when we started. FPL has
reserved all 20 minutes, OPC, FEL, FAIR, five
minutes —-- I am just kind of rounding up from where
we were —-- FIPUG, 10 minutes, then the other
parties I believe were all still five minutes, 1if I
am not mistaken. I will verify that with my staff
if that's incorrect, but I believe it is.

For the witnesses. I will like to panel the
witnesses in this direction. FPL's direct panel,
Oliver, Coyne, Bores and Cohen. OPC/FEL/FAIR's
direct panel is Schultz, Wilson, Rabago, Marcelin
and Smith. And then rebuttal back to Oliver,
Coyne, Bores and Cohen.

Question?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Just so I am clear. You
want a panel of all three of ours OPC's, FEL's and
Ms. Smith as a panel?

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yes.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Yes, sir. You are the

Chairman. Thank you.
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1 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Commissioner, Chair, OPC

2 strenuously objects to taking, especially FPL's

3 witnesses as a panel, and particularly our

4 witnesses and presenting them in that way. We had
5 not intended, nor have we prepared to do these

6 witnesses as a panel, nor was it ever discussed

7 that there was a possibility that these witnesses

8 could be presented as a panel. They cover

9 desperate subjects.

10 Generally speaking, when a panel has been used
11 in the past, they tend to cover similar subjects.
12 I mean, these -- you know, you have Mr. Bores does
13 the overall subject matter, Mr. Coyne only

14 addresses ROE, Mr. Oliver addresses the plant, and
15 Cohen, Ms. Cohen addresses tariffs. I mean, this
lo is just patently unfair to do this to us on day six
17 of this hearing.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anybody else? Then I am

19 going to address that.
20 FEL.
21 MR. MARSHALL: We would also want to make sure
22 that we would have the ability to switch out
23 attorneys for different topics --
24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Or course.
25 MR. MARSHALL: -- because we would have --
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Of course.

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, FPL supports that
idea certainly for efficiencies, and I mean, as to
the fairness issue, it seems like you have got
witnesses sitting here, you could, say, ask
questions for one witness, and if they say that's a
better question, let's say, for example, for
Mr. Bores, well, he is right there. We don't have
to go through that lag. So it makes perfect sense
for FPL. And I struggle where the prejudice is if
you are prepared for all these witnesses now, it
shouldn't be a struggle.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Any other party? Okay.

So —-—- I am sorry, FREF.

MR. BREW: Mr. Chair, my only concern with the
panel is that if I direct a question to one witness
for what's in his testimony, I really don't want to
see the question get passed up and down the line.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So my anticipation is this,
is when you ask a question, you ask a question of
the witness. That witness, of course, would be
there at the stand. And what I -- what I

witnessed, and I this I many of us here today, 1is
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1 that there is a lot of passing of this is better

2 for this witness to answer. If all of the

3 witnesses are there in a panel, I think it's much
4 harder for them to point to each other. And if

5 they do, that witness is right there to answer the
6 question.

7 As far as substituting counsel, perfectly

8 fine. It makes perfect sense from an organized

9 operational perspective. The reason I am talking
10 about this, Monday, is to hopefully give you the
11 opportunity and give you the time to ultimately

12 prepare to do so.

13 We have utilized this on other settlements, I
14 understand, what we chose for Phase I, the last few
15 settlements that we have heard as a commission we
16 have done, we have utilized the panel. I believe
17 it's been very efficient, and I don't see why we
18 couldn't ultimately utilize and do that today.

19 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Commissioner, Jjust may I be
20 heard briefly?

21 I think in the past, when the panel has been
22 utilized, they are uncontested settlements. This
23 is a highly contested settlement. I mean,

24 obviously we have had six days of testimony just on
25 the as-filed case. There will be contested
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questions on the settlement phase of this. So I
think it's not exactly equivalent to an uncontested
settlement.

And while we appreciate that the witnesses
have passed questions, I think that could be
addressed by the order of witnesses more so than
necessarily having a panel. And again, we note our
objection for the record, and doing it at this late
date in the proceeding are proceeding.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Two quick things.

I want to echo my colleague, Mr. Brew's
concern about being able to ask a witness a
question about his or her testimony and getting
that witness to answer, rather than, I think that's
a better question for so and so.

If the witness —-- 1f the witness' testimony
addresses the subject about which I would ask, I
expect that witness to answer. If he or she then
says I think you might get more information from so
and so, that's okay. But I think I am entitled to
ask a question as to that witness' testimony and
get the answer. That's -- and I think that's what

Mr. Brew was trying to say as well.

Premier Reporting

premier-reporting.com
(850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3455

1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: And I don't disagree with
2 you, and I believe that is fair.

3 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: And separately, this is

4 strictly procedural. I didn't hear you say, but

5 you also intend to have a panel for FPL's rebuttal
6 witnesses?

7 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes. Correct.

8 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you.

9 MR. BREW: I mostly agree with Mr. Wright. My
10 only concern is that if you ask a witness a

11 question, you know, what you said on page 17, and
12 then somebody else who is not testifying on that
13 same thing decides to chime in.

14 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I will provide specific

15 instructions to the witnesses that when a question
16 is directed to them, that they are the only witness
17 to respond.

18 MR. BREW: Thank you very much.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Okay. Seeing
20 no further business before us today, I am going to
21 go ahead and call today's meeting to rest and pick
22 up tomorrow morning with the list of witnesses.
23 9:00 a.m. tomorrow, and again, just be prepared to
24 stay late if we need to. I have a good feeling
25 that maybe we don't have to, just looking at the
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1 schedule, but just be prepared.

2 Yes, Jon, FIPUG?

3 MR. MOYLE: Yeah, I think we have worked this
4 out amongst counsel and staff that we are doing

5 cost of service in the morning, FIPUG's witness,
6 Mr. Pollock has some restrictions. He is here in
7 town, but needs to be back out of town by noon, so
8 I think everybody has agreed he will go first in
9 the morning.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure, if that's what's

11 agreed to, that's fine.

12 MR. MOYLE: Okay.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
14 you. See you guys tomorrow.

15 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
16 16.)

17
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